



TECHNOLOGICAL RELEVANCY: THREE IDEAS FOR THE CANADIAN ARMED FORCES TO MAINTAIN AN ADVANTAGE OVER ITS ADVERSARIES

Major Jérémie Dulong

JCSP 48

Service Paper

Disclaimer

Opinions expressed remain those of the author and do not represent Department of National Defence or Canadian Forces policy. This paper may not be used without written permission.

© Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada, as represented by the Minister of National Defence, 2022

PCEMI 48

Étude Militaire

Avertissement

Les opinons exprimées n'engagent que leurs auteurs et ne reflètent aucunement des politiques du Ministère de la Défense nationale ou des Forces canadiennes. Ce papier ne peut être reproduit sans autorisation écrite.

© Sa Majesté la Reine du Chef du Canada, représentée par le ministre de la Défense nationale, 2022



CANADIAN FORCES COLLEGE – COLLÈGE DES FORCES CANADIENNES

JCSP 48 – PCEMI 48 2021 – 2022

Service Paper – Étude militaire

TECHNOLOGICAL RELEVANCY: THREE IDEAS FOR THE CAF FORCES TO MAINTAIN AN ADVANTAGE OVER ITS ADVERSARIES

Major Jérémie Dulong

"This paper was written by a student attending the Canadian Forces College in fulfilment of one of the requirements of the Course of Studies. The paper is a scholastic document, and thus contains facts and opinions, which the author alone considered appropriate and correct for the subject. It does not necessarily reflect the policy or the opinion of any agency, including the Government of Canada and the Canadian Department of National Defence. This paper may not be released, quoted or copied, except with the express permission of the Canadian Department of National Defence."

"La présente étude a été rédigée par un stagiaire du Collège des Forces canadiennes pour satisfaire à l'une des exigences du cours. L'étude est un document qui se rapporte au cours et contient donc des faits et des opinions que seul l'auteur considère appropriés et convenables au sujet. Elle ne reflète pas nécessairement la politique ou l'opinion d'un organisme quelconque, y compris le gouvernement du Canada et le ministère de la Défense nationale du Canada. Il est défendu de diffuser, de citer ou de reproduire cette étude sans la permission expresse du ministère de la Défense nationale."

TECHNOLOGICAL RELEVANCY: THREE IDEAS FOR THE CAF TO MAINTAIN AN ADVANTAGE OVER ITS ADVERSARIES

AIM

1. The aim of this paper is to provide solutions to the following question: "In order to remain technologically relevant, how can the CAF utilize new and evolving technologies (e.g., Artificial Intelligence and Autonomous Systems) to maintain an advantage over its adversaries?"

INTRODUCTION

- 2. There was a time where cavalry officers dismissed tanks over horses. The horse could be refueled with roadside grass and mechanical breakdowns were mostly remedied by the rider with spare horseshoes. Then came World War II and the German Panzer Divisions' Blitzkriegs solidified the tanks place on the modern battlefield. Not all innovations were this promising, the blimp for example would not be put to large scale military use. Fast forward eighty years and concerns over powering large computer networks on the battlefield have replace the fuel concern. At the same time, the complexity of global technology is largely outpacing what the Canadian Armed Forces (CAF) can maintain. How does the CAF know what technology to invest in so that it ends up with proverbial tanks and not blimps?
- 3. Technology is advancing at a rapid pace. Private industry is outpacing defence research. This paper proposes that adopting and militarizing commercial off the shelf (COTS) technology is an effective way to remain technologically relevant. Trialing and

¹ Lewis, Larry. "Resolving the Battle Over Artificial Intelligence in War." The RUSI Journal 164, no. 5-6 (2019): 62-71. p. 64

testing new age technology will either prove that it is not suitable for the battlefield, not yet ready for the battlefield or ideally reap the immediate benefits on the battlefield. Even if the technology is not yet ready for the battlefield, having troops trial early versions of a promising technology develops an expertise for when it is fielded and not starting at step one years down the road when the technology is perfected. It is not when it is needed that the CAF should start looking at a given technology, it is a long process that the CAF needs be constantly investing in.

4. General James M. Holmes of the United States Air Force has said "the research money, the internal R&D money is being spent [in Apple, Google and Amazon]. It's being spent in that commercial world and not in [the defence world] and to win we're going to have to take advantage of that." Gary Kasparov gives a compelling reason why employing technology to assist in decision-making helps. Kasparov is known for being the former world chess champion. He is also known for losing to IBMs Deep Blue computer. What is less known is that Kasparov participated in a computer assisted tournament where chest masters assisted by computers played against one another. A pair of amateurs ended up winning the tournament. In accordance with Kasparov, he lost because the amateurs were better able to train their three computers. In the modern battlefield where every move can be observed, militaries need to place adversaries in chess like dilemmas if they are to win. Returning to the United States Forces, Gen Holmes referring to Paul Rever's "one if by land, two if by sea" states that the Chief

•

² Joint all-Domain Operations - Gen James M. Holmes. Directed by Air Force Association. 2020. 11:45.

³ Kasparov, Garry "Don't Fear Intelligent Machines. Work with them". Technology, Education, Design (TED). Vancouver, BC: 2017. 9:38

(Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff) "wants to make the enemy run out of lanterns." Therefore, win because there are too many options, too many dilemmas, happening too fast. Are the Canadian Armed Forces ready for this modern battlefield?

5. This paper will lay out three types of technology currently available on the commercial market that would contribute to gaining advantage over the CAFs adversaries. First are autonomous vehicles. Driver assisted models are available for wide spread use whereas driverless vehicles are now allowed in some areas of the United States. Second piece of technology the CAF would benefit from exploring further are quadcopters. Not only increasingly available and increasingly simple to operate these small sky craft are finding more and more utility in commercial operations. Third is artificial intelligence (A.I.). Using the power of computing technology as a force multiplier has helped countless organizations develop and grow. A.I. is the next generation of computing. When combining A.I. with military forces it conjures up ethical questions. The intent of this paper is not to escalate into the ethics, rather to propose technology to assist current commanders to better do their current jobs on the battlefield. The first recommended technology for the modern battlefield are autonomous vehicles.

⁴ Joint all-Domain Operations - Gen James M. Holmes. Directed by Air Force Association. 2020. 6:18.

DISCUSSION

Autonomous Vehicles

- 6. Autopilot features are already available with the purchase of a Tesla car.⁵ Waymo operates driverless taxis in Phoenix Arizona.⁶ Toyota provided autonomous buses for the Tokyo Olympics.⁷ However, there are still some regulatory hurdles before this technology is in widespread use on the roads. But, the point is that the technology exists and it works at the present time. This means that its integration into the CAF can begin now, knowing that the technology will only improve over time.
- though they have yet to hit the roads, they exists. Initial ideas for implementation into the CAF would be to integrate the vehicles as part of a unit's echelon, then work back through the logistics tail to the point of delivery from the manufacturer of the goods. This will not be an easy integration. The logistics school has conducted tours to the fully automated Canadian Tire distribution center outside Toronto for at least a decade now. The warehouse lights are off and automated forklifts re-palletize loads on the own for onward shipping. However, the CAF is still struggling to implement bar codes for tracking materiel in the Defence Resource Management Information System (DRMIS). It still gets national vehicle off road (VOR) reports by e-mail in lieu of relying on DRMIS software. Procuring autonomous trucks as a fleet replacement project would likely run much faster than a logistics technology project.

⁵ Tesla. "Autopilot." Accessed 18 January, 2022. https://www.tesla.com/en CA/autopilot.

⁶ BBC. "Waymo Self-Driving Taxi Confused by Traffic Cones Flees Help." https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-57144755.

⁷ Bateman, Tom. "Tokyo 2020 Driverless Buses Lose Self-Driving Functions After Hitting Paralympic Athlete." https://www.euronews.com/next/2021/08/30/toyota-halts-autonomous-e-palette-buses-afterone-hits-paralympic-athlete-in-tokyo-olympic.

8. Logistics vehicles would be the start, but as the technology is adapted for different vehicles, other non-kinetic tasks can be undertaken. The Huskey, which is part of the Expedient Route Opening Package (EROC), looks for explosives in the road. Applying the autonomous technology to that vehicle means it could run all night on its own and the rest of the EROC suite of vehicles can investigate the hits with human operators come daylight. General reconnaissance type tasks can also benefit from the wide array of sensors already required for autonomous vehicles. Lidar technology available on most autonomous vehicles is also used in mapmaking. 3D real time maps will improve the reconnaissance reports considerably. The type of vehicles could also change, as no crew would be required for most general reconnaissance tasks. All-terrain vehicles could be used in lieu of full sized trucks or eight wheeled armored vehicles currently employed. This will be both more efficient and in many cases more covert. These are ground based possibilities, but there is also air options to consider as well.

Quadcopters

9. Most drones on the market today are quadcopters. Most also weight under 25kgs which, in accordance with Transport Canada, means that all it takes to operate is a 90 minute, 35 question test and registration of the drone.⁸ This means it is in the reach of just

⁸ Canada, Government o. "Knowledge Requirements for Pilots of Remotely Piloted Aircraft Systems 250 G Up to and Including 25 kg, Operating within Visual Line-of-Sight (VLOS) - TP 15263." https://tc.canada.ca/en/aviation/publications/knowledge-requirements-pilots-remotelypiloted-aircraft-systems-250-g-including-25-kg-operating-within-visual-line-sight-vlos-tp-15263.

about anyone. They are available at any Wal-Mart, they are cheap and they are improving. Today's off the shelf technology is able to stabilize the quadcopter and even warn the operator of obstacles.⁸⁹ There are models available that are able to take action and navigate around obstacles and even fully autonomous prototypes that exist. This simplicity of operation significantly reduces training time required for proficiency.

- 10. During the Afghanistan conflict, the CAF did trial a number of drones, most of them fixed wing and most of them now retired. ¹⁰ It is interesting to note that a contract was awarded for an unmanned aerial system that resembles a helicopter in 2019 for the Royal Canadian Navy and Canadian Special Operations Forces Command. ¹¹ With a maximum takeoff weight of 235kg, ¹² this is much heavier that what is being recommended in this paper. The recommended light quadcopter is for troops on the ground to be able to see an aerial view of the battlespace for themselves. Something compact enough to fit in regular vehicle stowage or even in a backpack. The rotary wings allow it to take off and land off the back deck of a vehicle or out of the hands of the operator.
- 11. The easy to use and inexpensive nature of the quadcopter means it can be managed like equipment on an equipment issue scale (EIS). Meaning that it does not need to be managed like a vehicle that requires 404s (driver's license) to operate. Rather it is closer to a tool. In the combat engineer world there is a tools package where sappers

⁸ Koetsier, John. "Autonomous Drones Achieve 'Most Sophisticated Level of 3D Aerial Autonomy to Date'." Accessed 18 January,

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List of aircraft of Canada%27s air forces.

⁹ . https://www.forbes.com/sites/johnkoetsier/2021/05/29/autonomous-drones-achieve-mostsophisticated-level-of-3d-aerial-autonomy-to-date/?sh=6184520e6531.

^{10 &}quot;List of Aircraft of Canada's Air Forces."

¹¹ "QinetiQ Wins C\$51m Contract with the Canadian Armed Forces' Unmanned Aircraft System Service Program."https://www.qinetiq.com/en-ca/news/qinetiq-wins-c51m-contract-with-the-canadianarmed-forces-unmanned-aircraft-system-service-program.

¹² "UMS Skeldar V-200." https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/UMS_Skeldar_V-200.

learn how to operate tools ranging from a hammer to a chainsaw. The quadcopter could be managed like one of those tools. After some basic training and testing on the equipment anyone who passed the test can pull it out and use it when it's needed. Like a chainsaw, operator maintenance and first line small engine repair technicians are responsible to fix the quadcopter. Any maintenance beyond their capabilities, the quadcopter is scrapped and replaced similar to the life cycle management of most hand tools.

12. As the global population continues its migration to urban centers, troops are going to need to work increasingly in three-dimensional battlefields. The quadcopter can help in soft knock entry tactics, techniques and procedures (TTPs) rather than the hard knock entries which favor explosive entries. However, even in the rural battlefield, allowing commanders to see the battlefield geometry real time on their own will alleviate blue on blue. Unfortunately, blue on blue still occurs when units are pushed during the Canadian Army's annual Exercise Maple Resolve, therefore still a concern on today's battlefield. Admittedly, commanders cannot have their faces glued to a monitor, nor can their staff be expected to constantly monitor the information provided from the quadcopter and other sensors. A.I. can assist commanders with this large volume of data being produced.

Artificial Intelligence

13. Deep blue's 1997 victory over Kasparov was a milestone in A.I. development.

Today, Facebook is using A.I. to suggest tagging people in pictures. Police are using it to identify suspects. Microsoft Viva can provide daily briefs in Outlook inbox. IBM is selling

_

¹³ Betz, David and Hugo Stanford-Tuck. "The City is Neutral: On Urban Warfare in the 21st Century." https://tnsr.org/2019/10/the-city-is-neutral-on-urban-warfare-in-the-21st-century/.

A.I. software to businesses so they may target consumers with tailored advertising. ¹⁴ A.I. has come a long way in a short time and, as IBM is showing, is becoming a marketable product that can be sold.

- 14. One area of interest in the field of A.I. for the CAF is how A.I. is leveraged to monitor the spread of invasive plants using aerial imagery. ¹⁵ If this A.I. can be trained to pick up knapweed in a cornfield, it is a short step away from picking up cam nets blended in the trees or armored vehicles taking cover in the brush. Using a software of this type in conjunction with a quadcopter's imagery will highlight areas for further investigation by a human. With minimal training, A.I. will be able to pick out areas of concern better than any human could ever do monitoring the video feed.
- 15. Machine translations are another area of interest for the CAF. As the CAF plugs into multinational headquarters, less would be lost in translation. Google translate already instantly translates text between numerous languages to a quality that is understandable. There are applications for your phone that use the camera to translate text from printed documents without having to type foreign characters. Speech to text and text to speech applications round off the multitude of apps that could replace a translator. Employing this technology means less interpreters are required on the battlefield and more soldiers can communicate directly with the local populace.
- 16. A.I. needs to be trained to provide benefit. The autonomous cars recommended earlier in this paper could provide imagery of pattern of life in a given urban setting.

 Inputting significant incidents into software that is looking at simple indicators like

https://www.ibm.com/watsonadvertising/thought-leadership/how-ai-is-changing-advertising.

¹⁴ Advertising, IBM W. "How AI is Changing Advertising."

¹⁵ Bowles, Christopher, Mike Rawitch, Jamey Smith, Fabien Geier and Emilia Stepikski. "Galago." . Accessed 18 January, 2022. https://www.galago.ai/.

number of people in the city streets, vehicles and shops open could detect when locals know in advance of a significant incident. Step it up a notch and incorporate software with facial recognition noting specific people, software recording license plate or precise vehicles by their rust marks, bumps or dents, blended with activities of specific shops and the software will be able to pick up suspects linked to significant incidents. What doesn't feel right to a soldier that has been on the ground for months will be picked up by trained A.I. on day one of a soldier's tour. Leveraging this advantage is only possible if there are sensors deployed such as those used in autonomous vehicles, quadcopters or other available technology.

CONCLUSION

- 17. There is a reason why technology companies have the highest valuation on the market. People believe what they do will render their lives easier. The CAF needs to capitalize on this development. Specifically, autonomous vehicles will alleviate the logistics burden of the forces. Quadcopters are a dime a dozen, equipping the soldier with them provides a technological assistance to their task. A.I. is able to notice information faster and better than any human can with the help of imagery produced by vehicles and drones amongst other valuable contributions.
- 18. The CAF needs to leverage the younger generations in the units to trial COTS technology today to determine what works, what has potential and what does not. It is with the ingenuity of this generation that has grown up with technology that the CAF can train their computers to assist in defeating a better-trained opponent like what happened to Kasparov in 1997. However, if the CAF never gets around to training with the

technology or in the case of A.I. training the technology, the CAF will never be able to employ it.

RECOMMENDATION

19. The three areas of technology recommended in this paper will not fundamentally change military doctrine. It will lighten the number of people put in harm's way; it will maximize the use of the air domain; and it will speed up decision making by commanders. Like the main battle tank made the cavalry better, these relatively cheap elements of technology will make the CAF better. The CAF needs to invest in them now so that they are incorporated in TTPs the next time the CAF needs them in a high tempo battle against conventional forces.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "List of Aircraft of Canada's Air Forces." https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List_of_aircraft_of_Canada%27s_air_forces.
- "QinetiQ Wins C\$51m Contract with the Canadian Armed Forces' Unmanned Aircraft System Service Program." https://www.qinetiq.com/en-ca/news/qinetiq-wins-c51mcontract-with-the-canadian-armed-forces-unmanned-aircraft-system-serviceprogram.
- "UMS Skeldar V-200." https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/UMS_Skeldar_V-200.
- Advertising, IBM W. "How AI is Changing Advertising." https://www.ibm.com/watsonadvertising/thought-leadership/how-ai-is-changing-advertising.
- Joint all-Domain Operations Gen James M. Holmes. Directed by Air Force Association. 2020.
- Balleteros, Joe and Canadian Forces College. Technology in War: Implications for the Army. Toronto, Ont.: Canadian Forces College, 2018.
- Barker, James and Canadian Forces College. Artificial Intelligence: What is it, can it be Leveraged, and what are the Ramifications? Toronto, Ont.: Canadian Forces College, 2019. https://www.cfc.forces.gc.ca/259/290/308/192/barker.pdf.
- Bateman, Tom. "Tokyo 2020 Driverless Buses Lose Self-Driving Functions After Hitting Paralympic Athlete." https://www.euronews.com/next/2021/08/30/toyota-haltsautonomous-e-palette-buses-after-one-hits-paralympic-athlete-in-tokyo-olympic.
- BBC. "Waymo Self-Driving Taxi Confused by Traffic Cones Flees Help." https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-57144755.
- Betz, David and Hugo Stanford-Tuck. "The City is Neutral: On Urban Warfare in the 21st Century." https://tnsr.org/2019/10/the-city-is-neutral-on-urban-warfare-in-the21st-century/.
- Bowles, Christopher, Mike Rawitch, Jamey Smith, Fabien Geier and Emilia Stepikski. "Galago." . Accessed 18 January 2022. https://www.galago.ai/.
- Canada, Government o. "Knowledge Requirements for Pilots of Remotely Piloted Aircraft Systems 250 G Up to and Including 25 kg, Operating within Visual Line-ofSight (VLOS) TP 15263." https://tc.canada.ca/en/aviation/publications/knowledgerequirements-pilots-remotely-piloted-aircraft-systems-250-g-including-25-kgoperating-within-visual-line-sight-vlos-tp-15263.
- Collins, Liam and Harrison ". Morgan. "Affordable, Abundant, and Autonomous: The Future of Ground Warfare." https://warontherocks.com/2020/04/affordableabundant-and-autonomous-the-future-of-ground-warfare/.
- Dalio, Ray, Jeremy Bobb, Inc OverDrive, and OverDrive ebook. Principles: Life & Work. Unabridged. New York: Simon & Schuster Audio, 2017.

- Hawkins, Timothy G. and Michael J. Gravier. "Integrating COTS Technology in Defense Systems: A Knowledge-Based Framework for Improved Performance." European Journal of Innovation Management 22, no. 3 (2019): 493-523.
- Howard, Courtney E. "Combat Training with COTS: Commercial Off-the-Shelf Hardware and Software Elements Advance Military Simulation, Training, and Mission-Rehearsal Systems." Military & Aerospace Electronics 19, no. 11 (2008). https://go.exlibris.link/7DdMrftr.
- Husain, Amir (Businessman). The Sentient Machine: The Coming Age of Artificial Intelligence. 1st Scribner hardcover ed. New York: Scribner, 2017.
- Kaduck, Anthony, Ron Bell, Peter Gizewski, Canada. Ministère de la Défense nationale, and Canada. Dept. of National Defence. Close Engagement: Land Power in an Age of Uncertainty: Evolving Adaptive Dispersed Operations. Kingston, Ont; Ottawa: Dept. of National Defence, 2019.
- Kaluzny, Bohdan L. "Data Analytics in Military Human Performance: Getting in the Game: Summary of a Keynote Address." Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport 24, no. 10 (2021): 970-974.
- Kasparov, Garry "Don't Fear Intelligent Machines. Work with them". Technology, Education, Design (TED). Vancouver, BC: 2017.
- Koetsier, John. "Autonomous Drones Achieve 'Most Sophisticated Level of 3D Aerial Autonomy to Date'." Accessed 18 January, 2022. https://www.forbes.com/sites/johnkoetsier/2021/05/29/autonomous-dronesachieve-most-sophisticated-level-of-3d-aerial-autonomy-to-date/?sh=6184520e6531.
- Lewis, Larry. "Resolving the Battle Over Artificial Intelligence in War." The RUSI Journal 164, no. 5-6 (2019): 62-71.
- Mraz, Stephen. "Facial Recognition Software Improves by a Factor of 20 since 2014." Machine Design (2018). https://go.exlibris.link/Fct66Xj3.
- Papp, Levente, Boudewijn van Leeuwen, Péter Szilassi, Zalán Tobak, József Szatmári, Mátyás Árvai, János Mészáros, and László Pásztor. "Monitoring Invasive Plant Species using Hyperspectral Remote Sensing Data." Land (Basel) 10, no. 1 (2021): 29.
- Quach, Katyanna. "Self-Sailing Mayflower Ship to have another Crack at Atlantic Crossing Next Year." Accessed 18 January, 2022. https://www.theregister.com/2021/09/27/autonomous mayflower ship/.
- Reynolds, David. "Future Warfare: Shaping Capability for the 21st Century Battlespace." Jane's Defence Weekly 57, no. 49 (2020).
- Ripley, Tim and Samuel Cranny-Evans. "Unmanned Strategy: The Fight for NagornoKarabakh." Jane's Defence Weekly 58, no. 6 (2021).
- Ryan, Thomas and Vikram Mittal. "Potential for Army Integration of Autonomous Systems by Warfighting Function." Military Review 99, no. 5 (2019): 133.

- https://digitalcommons.usmalibrary.org/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1365&context=usma research papers.
- Singer, P. W. and August Cole. Ghost Fleet. London: Canelo Digital Publishing Ltd, 2015.
- Sutton, Halley. "Report Finds Department Abused Facial Recognition Software." Campus Security Report (Horsham, Pa.) 16, no. 4 (2019): 9.
- Tesla. "Autopilot." Accessed 18 January 2022. https://www.tesla.com/en CA/autopilot.
- Wasserbly, Daniel. "US Army's Autonomous Systems Strategy Eyes Unmanned Combat Vehicles Sooner." Jane's International Defence Review 50, no. 4 (2017).